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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Tuesday August 7th 2018 at 2.00pm in the Parish Hall
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllrs  Butcher, Bartlett and Lister and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt and Cllr Lawrence (prior commitments).  
2. Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.

3. Planning applications
3.1  18/01003/AS  Fallowfield, The Street

Proposed conversion of garage space including proposed roof lights, porch extension and single storey rear extension

The proposal would make a more effective use of the space; there would be no impact on neighbours and no overlooking.
It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

3.2  18/00876/AS The Old Forge, Westwell Lane, Westwell
The erection of a single dwelling with associated access, parking and landscaping on land at the rear of The Old Forge, Westwell Lane, Westwell
Cllr Ms Farrington having been present at the site meeting on 9th July, discussion was deferred pending her arrival at the meeting.
3.3  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

No applications have been received.
4. Quote from Aspire for a perimeter cut of the playing field hedge

It was noted that the grounds maintenance specification is for a cut ‘on request’, therefore no cut is scheduled.  Aspire (the current grounds maintenance contractor) was therefore asked to quote for a one-off hedge cut; its quote for £360 was tabled.  Cllr Butcher advised that this work had previously been carried out by the Green Team, but it would not be in the parish until September.  The cut is needed before the summer fete and it was suggested that the Fete Committee be invited to contribute.  It was proposed that the quote from Aspire be accepted, subject to removal of the hedge clippings and that the work be carried out no later than 23rd August.
Resolved:

That the quote for a perimeter cut at a cost of £360 from Aspire be accepted, subject to removal of the hedge clippings and that the work be carried out no later than 23rd August.

A contribution towards the costs will be invited from the Fete Committee.

5. Parish Council’s response to the consultation on bye-laws in SSSIs
Comments from the Hothfield Heathlands Warden and the Chairman were tabled.  The Clerk stated that Mrs Margery Thomas has been asked to comment, to help inform the Parish Council on its response to the consultation.  Kent Wildlife Trust (KWT) has also been asked to send a copy of its comments to the Parish Council.   It was noted that enforcement of bye-laws is needed, otherwise they are of little value, but that there is no new money for enforcement.  The closing date for the consultation is 22nd August; responses from Mrs Thomas and KWT will be incorporated into the Parish Council’s comments, the draft to be circulated by email.
6. Parish Council’s response to KCC’s consultation on rural transport:  The Big Conversation
Cllr Bartlett’s draft response was tabled.  It was felt that the proposals discriminated against rural communities and that a reduction in subsidies is likely.  It was proposed that Cllr Bartlett’s response be submitted on behalf of the Parish Council.
Resolved:

That Cllr Bartlett’s response be submitted on behalf of the Parish Council.
3.2  18/00876/AS The Old Forge, Westwell Lane, Westwell (contd)

The erection of a single dwelling with associated access, parking and landscaping on land at the rear of The Old Forge, Westwell Lane, Westwell

Cllr Ms Farrington not being able to be present, the application was discussed.

The Chairman’s comments arising from the site meeting were tabled (appended to the Minutes).  Cllr Lister stated that the proposals would have an adverse impact on the environment and the garden in The Old Forge would be unacceptably small.  Cllr Butcher advised that proposals were contrary to the NPPF and the planning policy framework.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application for the reasons given in the Chairman’s comments, and concerns expressed by the immediate neighbour during the site visit concerning tree ownership and possible overlooking.

Resolved: 
that the Parish Council objects to the application for the reasons given in the Chairman’s comments, and the concerns expressed by the immediate neighbour concerning tree ownership and possible overlooking.
7. Any Other Business
7.1  Cllr Bartlett advised that the Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association has commissioned two automatic traffic sensor tubes in the lane, in the 30mph and 40mph stretches.  This follows complaints re speeding from residents.  If the data confirm that speeding is an issue, this will be brought to the Parish Council.
7.2 Cllr Bartlett reported that the footway over the railway bridge in Sandyhurst Lane is obstructed by brambles on the Westwell side.  This will be reported to Highways.
7.3   Cllr Butcher felt that the inspection report issued by RoSPA after its annual inspection of the playing field is overly critical, eg by assessing the slide against current requirements, but these do not apply given its age; stating that the ground cover is grass when safety matting is in place.  He suggested that the inspection be carried out by another agency, this will be discussed at the September meeting.
8. Date of next meeting
September 3rd.
The meeting closed at 2.50pm.


Agenda item 3.2:  Chairman’s comments on planning application 18/00876/AS

The Old Forge, Westwell Lane, Westwell, Ashford, Kent, TN25 4LG 

The erection of a single dwelling with associated access, parking and landscaping on land at the rear ofThe Old Forge, Westwell

1.  The Parish Council has recently supported heritage restoration development and improvements, agricultural conversion, and also new build development that will provide three new smaller properties in the village in conjunction with revitalising the village pub. There are no such particular 
needs benefits that would be fulfilled that would justify this application.

2.  The proposals would damage the amenity of the existing Old Forge property by not only significantly reducing its garden but also harming the reconfigured garden (incorporating the existing garage area) by a shared access across it to the new property and this being the only access to the new property  occupying the garden .

3. Paragraph 70 of the revised NPPF makes clear that  inappropriate development in gardens that would cause harm to the local area  should be resisted.  In addition planning law defines that gardens are not brownfield land.

4. Drainage has not been considered although it is critical to the location and nature of the  village and its Conservation Area in which the application site is located.  The clue is in the name: Westwell.  This is a settlement that has existed since the 11th century around the springs and wells at the foot of the North Downs escarpment.  There is a mill and mill pond property in the village ( not identified on the ecological survey ), and  natural drainage occurs from the village playing field and agricultural 
field that lie immediately above the application site. Rainwater and spring water percolate naturally through the ground under existing properties in a hydrological equilibrium established over many years .  A large basement - as proposed to be the underground floor of the house proposed - would interfere with and divert those natural flows,  either to cause damp or even flood problems for the existing Old Forge property above the underground “dam” caused by the basement, or divert flows below to cause problems for properties adjacent to or further down the slope . There has been no attempt to even consider the hydrological impacts. The Parish Council , in the interests of other residents, requests that if the borough does not refuse this application now it requests  a hydrological survey to understand how both the land drainage and sewage arrangements could be certain to be achieved without harm to other properties (including the existing Old Forge). The applicant suggested that the drainage should be dealt with under Building Regulations. Given the risk of impact  to other properties the Parish Council considers this would be insufficient and contrary to the submission draft Local Plan policy HOU5 criterion  f) ,v) “ does not adversely impact on neighbouring uses or a good standard of amenity for nearby residents ".

5. Access. The existing access  to The Old Forge   lies at the junction of Downs View and the Village triangle. This is a single track rural junction so additional traffic at this point would be problematic.  It would be necessary for residents’ vehicles and visitors to park inside in the shared area that would constantly limit the quality of the reconfigured garden area of The Old Forge . The village already has experience of how rear garden access on Forge Row has evolved over the years to accommodate not only the residents but also their cars. This is not a satisfactory standard for a new build, and should be resisted unless satisfactory arrangements can be provided. This application does not do so.

6. Trees.  The trees in the existing garden of The Old Forge, and those in the adjacent hedges are an essential  part of the AONB landscape character of the village  settlement and of the Conservation Area. The plans do not correctly assign the ownership of trees, three of which belong to neighbouring properties.  The plans are also unrealistic about how the access to the proposed property, let alone its basement excavation and construction, can be achieved while maintaining the trees as proposed in front of it, all of which are critical to conservation and landscape character.  There has been no landscape and visual impact assessment (LVIA) despite this being in the AONB and Conservation area. The arboreal assessment is entirely within the site, and no visual assessment has been undertaken.  Biodiversity would also be impacted contrary to HOU5 f) vi).

7. The absence of specific planning policies and guidance on basements for the Ashford borough  should not be taken as assuming support where impacts on neighbours are not assessed or unknown,  particularly  with respect to hydrogeological effects and drainage.  Proving consequential damage can be exceedingly difficult and a precautionary approach suggests it should be the responsibility of the applicant to prove that what is proposed will not cause any  damage .


8. Summary.   This site being in the Conservation Area, taken with paragraph 70 of the revised NPPF that presumes against inappropriate development in gardens,  are the key points.  Drainage has not been addressed and should be for any planning consideration given the basement proposed.
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